PARADOX OF THE SINGLE NON-TRANSFERABLE VOTE SYSTEM: THE ELECTORAL EXPERIENCE IN AFGHANISTAN

Written by Mohammad Qasim Zargar* & Nor Hafizah Bt Mohd Badrol Afandi**

* PhD Candidate, Ahmad Ibrahim Kulliyyah of Laws, International Islamic University Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

** Assistant Professor, Ahmad Ibrahim Kulliyyah of Laws, International Islamic University Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

ABSTRACT

The electoral system can be a powerful instrument in shaping the content and practice of politics in a divided country like Afghanistan. Hence, it needs to be designed to be intricately linked to the local context. Post-Taliban administration, the country's presidential elections and the subsequent assembly elections face formidable challenges in transforming it from a wartorn fiefdom into a nation. Albeit elections and electoral mechanisms are pivotal elements to be included in the supreme law of the land, the Afghanistan constitution is silent in this regard. Despite the establishment of the Independent Election Commission of Afghanistan in order to remedy the situation, it was not as effective as expected in holding free and fair elections across the nation in successive electoral processes. In addition, the government decided to follow the single non-transferable vote system which was used from the first until last election in 2018 and this system drew various criticisms. Accordingly, this paper intends to explore the sustainability of Afghanistan's electoral mechanisms considering the nation's political system and social divisions with the special reference to the paradox of using the single nontransferable vote system. It is submitted that introducing a comprehensive legal framework governing the electoral system in the Afghanistan constitution supplemented by the details rules of that legal framework in the relevant election laws would be a way forward to achieve political stability in the nation.

> LAW & POLITICAL REVIEW Annual Volume 6 – ISSN 2581 7191 2021 Edition thelawbrigade.com/LPR

Keywords: democracy, election, electoral process, electoral fraud, single non-transferable vote system, political stability.

INTRODUCTION

The electoral systems and the size of electoral constituencies are two important factors that correlate to each other. Electoral law that governs the determination of the size of a constituency is normally made by ordinary legislators in the legislative branch of a State, i.e., the parliament, the congress, the chamber, the assembly, and so on within the general principles established by the constitution of the country. Hence, the elected representatives can determine how the electoral constituencies of a geographic area, in whole or part of the country, should be divided for them in the future by enacting the electoral law. In Afghanistan, the election system used the 'Single Non-Transferable Vote' (SNTV) for the parliamentary and provincial elections. Under the SNTV, each voter casts one vote for a candidate but there is more than one seat to be filled in each electoral district. Those candidates with the highest vote totals fill these positions. Under this system, political parties would face challenges. For example, in a four-member district, a candidate with just over 20 per cent of the vote is guaranteed for the election. A party with 50 per cent of the vote could thus expect to win two seats since it is a four-member district. If each of the remaining candidate polls 25 per cent, this would happen. If, however, one candidate polls 40 per cent and the other 10 per cent, the second candidate may not be elected. If the party puts up three candidates, the danger of 'vote-splitting' makes it even less likely that the party will win two seats. Hitherto, the SNTV is used for legislative elections in Afghanistan, Pitcairn Islands, Vanuatu and in 90 of the 150 seats of Jordan's Lower Chamber, the Senate elections in Indonesia and in 6 of the 113 seats under the Parallel system in Taiwan. The best-known application of this system was for the integration of the Japanese Lower House between 1948 and 1993.¹

ELECTORAL SYSTEM IN AFGHANISTAN: ISSUES AND CHALLENGES

The 'Independent Election Commission of Afghanistan' (ICE) follows the SNTV and this system faces numerous criticisms from the election experts who are working with the electoral management body. The main reason seems to be that this system has been operating for a long time and it is a barrier against political parties growing to be a strong team against the government as the opposition. The IEC comprises of seven commissioners.ⁱⁱ The selection procedure comprises a committee and they select 27 persons from all the potential candidates who want to become commissioners.ⁱⁱⁱ The committee must select 27 persons and refer them to the President to choose 7 from the 27 persons to be the commissioners. Afghanistan must select two women for the IEC. The ethnic composition of the 'Wolesi Jirga' (WJ) (Lower House of Parliament/National Assembly) is another issue towards the progress of the electoral process. However, the selection of committee members is done by the government and thus it is more related to the government agenda than being independence.^{iv} Hence, the members of IEC used to concern more about their position rather than to serve the people and thereby the Afghanistan election management body could not gain the trust of the people concerning the election process of the country.

In Afghanistan, the management of elections by IEC and their executives had numerous weaknesses. There was no reference to the assessment of the ability of IEC to manage and the IEC members did not have the minimum experience in electoral management body and have had no training.^v Thus, the paradox on the conflict between IEC and the 'Independent Electoral Complaints Commission of Afghanistan' (IECC) has become the forte of our article. The IEC did not give them any training in maintaining their neutrality and independence during the election processes. In the past government and electoral management body, there was no strong political will to reform the election commission in the country and motive to be impartial as IEC members and, in many instances, government interference in the election processes.^{vi}

The Afghanistan election cost is on a high level and they did not try to provide a way to reduce the cost to the poor country. The election processes as to the candidates, managers, and staff were not punished transparently until 2019 despite the fact that there would be some sort of

fraud. With the interference of government in the election process, each election has had less participation by people than in the previous election.^{vii} In the 2005 elections, secular ideology had some success in appealing across tribal lines in Pashtun areas, although primarily in urban areas. Eleven of the 13 members elected to the WJ who belong to or are affiliated with liberal or leftist political parties are Pashtun. The most prominent examples are former senior communist party officials like Sayed Mohammad Gulabzoi in Khost and Noorulhaq Ulomi in Kandahar, who came in first and second respectively in conservative Pashtun areas. For both of them, although the tribal support was an important element in their victories, it is also highly likely that these were supplemented by some ideological votes that crossed the tribal lines.

According to a report from Harvard University and University of Sydney in 2014, the five worst elections worldwide were, after Egypt and Mozambique, was Afghanistan which ranked the third-worst election in the world. However, Lithuania, Costa Rica, Sweden, Slovenia, and Uruguay were among the first five best elections in the world from 2012 to 2014.^{viii} Moreover, based on a research conducted by the FIFA Foundation, only 18 percent of the people had shown confidence in the IEC's function and 66 percent are not satisfied with the function of the IEC in Afghanistan.^{ix} The election observation reports that the health of the election is publicly reinforced by three factors. These factors include democracy, development, and constitutional laws that could guarantee political participation. Some examples of the numerous Election Day irregularities that were given primarily by successful WJ and PC candidates and neutral observers (i.e., not losing candidates looking for excuses) included the following events:

- (1) Intimidation by armed groups: "In Shorabak, 50 armed men occupied a polling centre and no one else could enter". (successful PC candidate)
- (2) Partisan local government officials: "The district governor of Reg said the security situation was not good so he did not open up polling centres in areas that would vote against his brother who was a candidate". (national election observer)
- (3) Partisan and corrupt JEMB staff: "Some JEMB staff have relationships with candidates and some staff are paid by the candidates". (PC candidate)
- (4) Inappropriate location of polling centres: "The brother of the governor had a polling centre in his house despite being a candidate". (WJ candidate)

- (5) Polling stations captured by candidates: "In Hazarjuft, a WJ candidate, who was a commander, took control of the polling centre for two hours. Although there were complained about it, nothing happened". (WJ candidate)
- (6) Purchase of votes: "Agents from different candidates giving 100 or 150 Afghanis to voters in exchange for their vote". (WJ candidate)
- (7) Multiple registration cards and multiple voting: "Lots of election cards were bought. Some were bought and used, and some were bought to prevent voters from voting for other candidates". (successful WJ candidate)
- (8) Proxy voting using female voter cards: "The government claims 40–50 percent of women participated but no women participated out of the city. One man brought 5-10 cards of women and used them all to vote. No one stopped him because people thought he had right to do so on behalf of his female family members". (successful WJ candidate)
- (9) Stuffing ballot boxes: "Some candidates took boxes into their houses and filled them up. For example, 32 boxes were filled in Spin Boldak. In some places, the doors of the polling center were locked while they stuffed the ballot boxes". (successful WJ candidate)

In explaining these factors, the report notes that the long experience of holding elections often enhances democracy, deepens civil culture, and increases the capacity of electoral management institutions. Besides, economic development also increases the resources and technical capacity of specialised electoral management.^x To confirm this report, Afghanistan's former security chief Rahmatullah Nabil during a TV debate said: "during the election in 2014, the printing of the ballot papers was moved to a house in Wazir Akbar Khan Street Kabul, ballot papers were printed only for one candidate and he became president".^{xi} After the establishment of shared government between Ashraf Ghani and Dr. Abdullah in 2014, both signed an agreement to do electoral reform in terms of their shared government.^{xiii} One of the IEC's greatest failure has been the prevention of international intervention on mediation of the elections results.^{xiii}

As witnessed in earlier WJ elections, this legislative election was duplicitous and unrepresentative. By definition, a democratic legislature serves as the voice of a country's

population. Assessing the voting results in Kabul, the largest and most important province, can summarise the problems of the election. The leading 'vote getter' in the Kabul Province got a mere 2.0 percent of the vote-11,158 out of 666,478 votes cast. Twenty-six of the elected WJ legislators received less than 1 percent of the vote. Only 23.5 percent of Kabuli voters voted for a winning candidate. On top of it, the already restricted Afghan environment is further hindered by operational mismanagement by the IEC throughout the electoral process. Again, the SNTV system proved to be a disaster resulting in most Afghans voting for losing candidates and winning candidates receiving few votes. The WJ seats are limited to 250 out of which 10 seats are allocated to the Kuchi (nomads) people through a quota system. The rest of the seats are given to members who are elected by people via a confidential and direct election. Each term of the national council is five years. Women have 68 seats out of 249 seats related to the population of each province in the national assembly.

There were 2753 candidates for 249 seats of the WJ and more than 3000 candidates for 420 seats of the provincial council in 2005 parliamentary and provincial elections. The WJ and provincial elections were held at the same time. Approximately 12.5 million people registered but only 6.8 million Afghans went to the polls. In the WJ election, 12 percent of the candidates were women and the remaining 88 percent were men. According to reports, a total of 40 million ballots were printed in the UK and Australia. This election had 51 percent participation from the Afghan suffrage participating out of the total registered voters. Although the electoral law was adjusted to some extent in 2005, the SNTV was retained and did not change. The representative house elections in 2005, 2010 and 2018 used the same system. On 18 September 2005, nearly six and a half million Afghans voted in the freest and most competitive legislative elections they had ever experienced. The election vividly demonstrated that vibrant and meaningful elections can be conducted even under the most unpromising circumstances.

Nevertheless, the Afghan elections showed that designing appropriate institutions tailored to the needs of an emerging democratic society remains the greatest challenge. The SNTV system came about by a path of muddled missteps, and it was a disservice to the millions of Afghans who deserved a clear and transparent tool to craft their first democratic parliament. It limits the ability of political parties to effectively organise voters in support of a broad slate of candidates.^{xiv} Despite its shortcomings in the new-democratic country, this system is still

preferred one. It appeared in Afghanistan by chance and not under any deliberate choice or research. According to this system, the voters elect the candidates but not parties or political groups, and the candidate cannot rewrite the political reality of the ballots. It is also notified in the election law that the voters must vote a person instead of a party. In Afghanistan, the political parties are not well liked due to the terrible hallmarks left during the civil war periods.^{xv}

PARADOX OF THE SINGLE NON-TRANSFERABLE VOTE SYSTEM IN AFGHANISTAN

The SNTV system caters strong incentives for fraud as the practice of it with large district magnitudes and a lack of political parties creates a wide dispersion of votes across candidates. The vote margins separating the lowest winning candidate from the highest losing candidate are thus often small. This creates a high expected return for even small manipulation for many candidates. In contrast, electoral systems with dominant parties guarantee victory with large vote margins, and thus nonviable candidates are less likely to rig results. These strong incentives to manipulate voting were compounded by a weak election commission, which had failed to prevent widespread fraud during the 2009 presidential election.

On the other hand, the IECC, as an independent body, handles the complaints arising from the conduct of elections by the candidates or voters. It mostly depends on the international donors as it is extremely difficult to prepare the budget by the Afghanistan government in time as mentioned under the election law.^{xvi} The post-Taliban democratic reforms in Afghanistan were in part a recreation of the past. Afghanistan has had six constitutions between 1923 and 1990, and most have provided for national assemblies and elections in one form or other. Yet the degree of foreign involvement in the most recent reform process was unprecedented. The heavy foreign hands contradicted the promise of national autonomy, representation, and fair process held out by the democratisation agenda. By implicitly devaluing the institutions it sought to promote, the democratisation process has also had potentially counterproductive effects. Moreover, while promoting democratisation, Western governments simultaneously created a State so dependent on external support that it deprived the critical institution of liberal

democracy. The logical response of the national assembly has been to engage mostly in politics.^{xvii}

In order to vote in the presidential election, one must be "an Afghan citizen, be at least 18 years of age on election day, hold a valid national ID card (Tazkira) and not have been deprived from his/her civil rights by the law or by a competent court. Accordingly, the constitution and electoral law of the Afghanistan IEC is independent, and this model is more beneficial for postcrisis countries like Afghanistan because passing the political crisis and authoritarian system, could make for distrust and doubt on the current groups or parties. The 2016 Electoral Law states that voting is a right for Afghan refugees and diplomatic personnel living outside the country. In the 2005 elections, voting centers for refugees were established in Pakistan and Iran, which enabled displaced Afghan citizens to cast their ballots. Since it is the first parliamentary election, the IEC has decided that this service will not be available for these citizens due to financial and logistical constraints. When independent panels are formed in a situation where there is dispersion or division of political forces and the elites also agree to support impartial election. For instance, in two countries such as Costa Rica and Uruguay, the electoral management bodies became known as the fourth branch of government and can make regulations, directions, and reviews of regulations that are binding on the electoral processes and their decisions cannot be reviewed by any other branches of State such as executive, legislative, or judiciary. They also have executive powers to call and conduct elections in the countries, to certify or nullify election results, and to resolve electoral disputes.^{xviii} The President is the head of State and the commander-in-chief of the armed forces of Afghanistan, executing his authorities in the executive, legislative and judicial fields in accordance with the provisions of the Constitution. The President can call for a referendum on national, political, social and economic issues. Notably the President can also convene the Loya Jirga - a national grand assembly of representatives from the various ethnic, religious and tribal communities in Afghanistan;xix proclaim and terminate a State of emergency with the endorsement of the National Assembly; and appoint Supreme Court justices with the endorsement of the House of People.

In recent years, changes in the political balance of power in some countries have affected the use of independent bodies as a result of mistrust of officials holding powerful election positions

which have undermined political and social development, and the spread of democratic norms. These countries include Mexico, Ghana, South Africa, Ukraine, Indonesia, Tunisia, Iraq and Afghanistan. The complexity and specialist skills necessary for electoral management require that an institution or institutions be responsible for electoral activities. Such bodies have a variety of shapes and sizes, with a wide range of titles to match, such as the Election Commission, the Department of Elections, the Electoral Council, the Election Unit or the Electoral Board. The term EMB has been coined to refer to the body or bodies responsible for electoral management, regardless of the wider institutional framework in place. An EMB is an organisation or body that has the sole purpose of, and is legally responsible for, managing some or all the elements that are essential for the conduct of elections and direct democracy instruments - such as referendums, citizens' initiatives and recall votes - if those are part of the legal framework. These essential (or core) elements include: determining who is eligible to vote; receiving and validating the nominations of electoral participants (for elections, political parties and/or candidates); conducting polling; counting the votes; and tabulating the votes, etc.^{xx}

Mexico was the country to begin with the 'Electoral Management Body' (EMB) and had passed a long journey to achieve an independent EMB. The first step towards the EMB reform was the passing of the new electoral law in 1990 and the setting up of the Federal Electoral Institution (IFE) which has observed electoral processes throughout Mexico. The next important step taken before the presidential election in 1994 was eliminating the roll of electors of the president as it to be determined by IFE members thereby enhancing the independence of IFE's members, control and supervision on the parties' budget including but not limited to campaign and civic education, and defining the role of electoral advisors.^{xxi} In 1996, the election court in the context of judiciary joined with the Supreme Court and the selection of election court's judges became under the Supreme Court authority while before the election court's judges selected by the government and approved of the legislature.^{xxii} However, the human rights and the non-government organisation (NGO) activities in Mexico increased the electoral reform and in 2000 presidential election. For the first time in decades, one of the candidates, Mr. Vicente Fox, won the presidential election was not even a member of the PIR. As a result, Mexico's Freedom House rating moved from 'partially free' to 'full free'.

In Tunisia, after the dismissal of the President Zine El Abidine Ben Ali in 2011, the country began institutional reforms. Post Arab Spring, a newly established political coalition, Quartet, designed a road map for the political progress and launched a national dialogue which led to the approval of the new constitution and appointment of the independent high authority for election in 2014. In October 2014, the representatives were elected for a four-year term to the new parliament called 'Assembly of Representatives of the People'. This high authority for election later formed as a permanent commission composed of seven persons including a president of the commission, two judges, one lawyer, a university lecturer, a specialist in engineering, communication, and public finance, and a notary.^{xxiii} In 2015, it managed to organise three fair elections and earned citizen confidence before becoming the best EMB model in the region. Tunisia shows a simple model of Islamist endeavor as the Tunisian uprising was the first of the Arab Spring and the country was also the first to choose an electoral system and to hold elections. Its system is also the simple where members of the constituent assembly were elected from 33 districts, 27 in Tunisia and six more for expatriate voters in Europe, the Middle East, and elsewhere. Seats were apportioned to districts according to population. After votes are tallied, seats are awarded to candidates according to their position on the list. The electoral law included a gender quota requiring that each list should include equal numbers of men and women, or as close as possible.

The Afghanistan constitution establishes an independent commission that is tasked to deal with challenges with the terrorist attacks during the elections but unlike the IEC that works to create a free and fair electoral system.^{xxiv} The 2009 election was mired in controversy by fraud. Until 2013, all elections laws were promulgated through the presidential decrees. It appears that there was no dialogue or lack of effort form a public consensus. That year, Afghanistan parliament approved two laws that supported EMB's impartiality but much more remains to be done. The 2014 Presidential Election was followed by an extraordinary audit of the vote as overseen by the United Nations (UN); and this audit shows fraud from both who went on to runoff election.^{xxv} Finally, both finalist presidential candidates created a national unity government with shared power.^{xxvi}

Again, the legislative election was delayed by a few years by the Afghan EMB. In 2016, the selection committee lead by the Afghanistan President selected seven commissioners for the

IEC and five members for IECC.^{xxvii} In 2018, President Ashraf Ghani appointed new commissioners and heads of secretariats for both electoral commissions, i.e., the IEC and the IECC. This followed the amendment of the election law where all the old electoral commissioners were dismissed and new electoral officers voted in by the presidential candidates. The commissioners' first job will be trying to sort out parliamentary election results for the 15 provinces which are still pending. They also had to prepare for the all-important presidential poll. Article 13(2) of the amended law provides that all presidential candidates should be present to complete the quorum for voting. Nevertheless, in 2019, the list of candidates published by the president's office showed that four out of the 18 presidential candidates would be absent for various reasons.

In addition, approximately 27 percent of seats are reserved for women - two from each province - in the WJ and 17 percent of seats are reserved for women in the 'Mishrano Jirga' (MJ) (House of Elders). The electoral law provides that 25 percent of seats in provincial councils must be reserved for women.^{xxviii} However, the president's decree was broadly criticized as undemocratic and the WJ voted to reject it. Vetoing a presidential decree requires the approval of both the MJ and WJ of parliament in Afghanistan. However, the MJ refused to consider the rejection of the decree. As such, the decree remained in force and served as the electoral legal framework for the 2010 WJ's elections.^{xxix} Hence, it can be observed there are still much to reform in the Afghanistan electoral system and it is necessary to look beyond the current SNTV system in order to reflect wills of the people in each and every election to come in the future.

CONCLUSION

The Afghanistan constitution is silent about the electoral system which is much needed especially in countries emerging from a crisis or, more precisely, transitioning from a traditional to a modern form of government. In this situation, for the electoral system to be useful, it should spell out who should have the authority to select a system forth to be beneficial. Initially, it was expected to design and approve the electoral system with the advice of different political groups, civil society, and other experts but the government signed some electoral laws without discussion or advice of other people not included in the executive power in 2004 and 2010. Afghanistan political parties and civil society strongly demanded electoral reform ever

since the first parliament established in 2005. Specifically, the Afghanistan government decided to apply the SNTV system which was used from the first until last election in 2018 and faced various criticisms. It is obvious that the current electoral system needs legal, administrative and political reforms in order to achieve free and fair election result with international standard.^{xxx} Although it would be easier said than done,^{xxxi} it is necessary to include a legal framework for the electoral system in the Afghanistan constitution supplemented by the details rules of that legal framework in the relevant election laws. Otherwise, the paradox of the electoral system and its implications on Afghanistan would be long lasting.

ENDNOTES

- ^{vi} Mohammad Shoaib Haidary, *By the Numbers: Is Afghanistan's Democracy at Risk?*, (Kabul: Asia foundation, 2018).
- ^{vii} Sayeed Naqibullah Orfan, "Political participation of Afghan Youths on Facebook: A case study of Northeastern Afghanistan", *Cogent Social Sciences*, vol. 7,no.1 (2021): 16.

^{viii} Pippa Norris, Ferran Martínez I Coma and Max Grömping, *The Year In Elections, 2014, report no RWP15-008*, Sydney: the electoral integrity project, (2004), 26.

^{ix} Hasht-i Subh, (Only 18 of the peoples representatives are satisfied with the election commissions work), Hasht-I Subh newspaper, 5 march 2018, تنها ۱۸ درصد نمایندهگان مردم از کار کمیسیون انتخابات رضایت دارند - هشت صبح (8am.af) accessed 22, January 2021.

^x Pippa Norris, Ferran Martínez I Coma and Max Grömping, *The Year In Elections, 2014, report no RWP15-008*, Sydney: the electoral integrity project, (2004), 26.

^{xi} Nabil, Ramatullah, "BLACK AND WHITE: Govt's Electoral Reform Policy Discussed", YouTube. Last modified November 21, 2017. Accessed https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dGDAXwInduk.

^{xii} Noah Coburn, Afghanistan: The 2014 Vote and the Troubled Future of Elections, (London: The Royal Institute of International Affairs, March 2015), 6.

^{xiii} Juergen Kleiner, "How Many Lives Do the Taliban Have?", *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, vol. 25, no.4 (2014): 725 ^{xiv} Ministry of Justice, Election Law; Official serial No. 1226, published on 26th September 2016.

Barakzai, Zakiria, Election Magazine; Addition 1, First Year, 2008, P-10

Danish, Sarwar, Sinai Book of Science and Research, Year One, Issue 1, 2011, P-49

^{xv} Collins, Joseph J. *Understanding war in Afghanistan*. NDU Press, 2011. Page 34. Suhrke, Astri. "Democratizing a dependent state: the case of Afghanistan." *Democratisation* 15, no. 3 (2008): 630-648. Link Microsoft Word - tekst WP 2007-10.doc (cmi.no) page 11.

^{xvi} Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Ministry of Justice, "Election Law", Official Gazette, issue no:(1226), (25/9/2016), (hereinafter referred to election law), article 26.

^{xvii} Suhrke, A. (2008). "Democratizing a Dependent State: The Case of Afghanistan", *Democratization*, vol. 15, no.3 (2008): 630.

LAW & POLITICAL REVIEW Annual Volume 6 – ISSN 2581 7191 2021 Edition thelawbrigade.com/LPR

ⁱ Matt Golder, "Democratic electoral systems around the world, 1946–2000", *Electoral Studies*, Vol. 24, Issue.1 (2005): 103-121.

ⁱⁱ The Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Ministry of Justice, "Election Law", Official Gazette, issue no:(1226), (25/9/2016), (hereinafter referred to election law), article 11.

ⁱⁱⁱ Ibid, Art 14.

^{iv} Muhammad Hassan, (Khetab, Transparency urged in nominating selection body), Pajhwok afghan news, 28 Sep 2015, accessed Transparency urged in nominating selection body – Pajhwok Afghan News 1 January 27, 2021.

^v Ibid, Pajhwok.

^{xviii} Catt, Helena, Andrew Ellis, Michael Maley, Peter Wolf, and Alan Wall, Electoral management design, (Stockholm Sweden, Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, 2014), 74.

^{xix} Muhamad Hassan Ahmad, et al, *Jirga and Dispute Resolution in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa: A Critical Analysis.* 15 JOURNAL OF ISLAMIC LAW REVIEW 73, 63-79 (2019).

^{xx} Aparicio, Francisco Javier, and Sandra Jessica Ley. *Electoral institutions and democratic consolidation in the mexican states*, 1990-2004. Centro de Investigación y Docencia Económicas (CIDE), 2008.

^{xxi} Catt, Helena, Andrew Ellis, Michael Maley, Peter Wolf, and Alan Wall, Electoral management design, (Stockholm Sweden, Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, 2014), 34.

^{xxii} Finkel, Jodi. "Judicial reform as an insurance policy: Mexico in the 1990s." *Latin American Politics and Society*, vol. 47, no.1 (2005): 110.

^{xxiii} Owen Bennett-Jones, (*Is Tunisia a role model for the Arab world?*), BBC News, 2 december 2014, accessed Is Tunisia a role model for the Arab world? - BBC News, 22, January 2021.

^{xxiv} IDEA Handbook of Electoral Management Design. Case Study: Afghanistan: An Electoral Management Body Struggles to Deal with Executive Interference. 2014. p.61

^{xxv} Democracy International, Inc, "Afghanistan Election Observation Mission 2014 – Final Report", Washington DC, Democracy International, (2015).

^{xxvi} Rod Nordland, (*After Rancor, Afghans Agree to Share Power*), the new York times, 21 September 2014, accessed After Rancor, Afghans Agree to Share Power - The New York Times (nytimes.com), 1 January 2021.

^{xxvii} Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Ministry of Justice, "Law on the organization, duties and authorities of independent election commission and independent election complaints commissions", Official Gazette, issue no:(37), (17/08/2013), (hereinafter referred to Law on the organization, duties and authorities of independent election commission and independent election complaints commissions), article 8.

^{xxviii} Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Ministry of Justice, "Election Law", Official Gazette, issue no:(1226), (25/9/2016), (hereinafter referred to election law), art 58.

^{xxix} Democracy International, Inc, "Afghanistan Election Observation Mission 2014 – Final Report", Washington DC, Democracy International, (2015).

^{xxx} Network, Afghanistan Analysts, and Scott Worden. "Afghanistan Election Conundrum (11). Electoral reform and the preparations for the 2018 elections – a summary." (2018). https://www.afghanistananalysts.org/en/reports/political-landscape/afghanistan-election-conundrum-11-electoral-reform-and-thepreparations-for-the-2018-elections-a-summary/

^{xxxi} The Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, "The Constitution of Afghanistan", (adopted on 13 December 2003, entered into force 4 January 2004), (hereinafter referred to the Constitution of 2004), article 150.